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Save the Date!

Fall wrap-up meeting
Our annual fall wrap-up meeting will be Saturday, September 23rd at 9:30 AM at Champoeg State 
Heritage Area. This meeting closes out the Bluebird nesting season and also serves as our organization’s 
annual meeting, which is required of as a a non-profit. We hope to see many of you there.

Welcome New 
Monitors

The following new volunteers
have joined PBRP as monitors:

Trish Ames
Jeff Berthold

Bonnie Dunning
Sonny Lowery

Michelle Mueller
Rich Mueller
David Sauer
Julie Sauer

Maggie Stock
Pamela Woods

Photo Credit - Sarah Hatfield
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE
Lisa Fratianni

THERE ARE NO BLUEBIRDS AT MY HOUSE!

Spring has fully bloomed in my yard. The year started off, as usual, 
with a flush of Lenten Roses, followed by delicate crocuses. This 
week it may be raining but my yard is filled with sunny daffodils. 
Right now, the green foliage of the Wood Hyacinths look better 
than any lawn, imho! The tree frog choir began this month and 
they sing me to sleep at night. The birds have returned on schedule 
too. The Towhees, Varied Thrush, Warblers have all showed up….
but not the lovely Bluebirds. They are no where to be seen.

Alas, I will never have Bluebirds in my yard. To see them I have to 
drive west past the urban growth boundary to the open fields of 
Washington County.

It’s the annual reminder that habitat matters. My yard, like most 
suburban backyards, is just not suitable for Western Bluebirds. They 
prefer the open, grassy fields, dotted with trees. They traditionally 
nested in holes (cavities) left behind by woodpeckers. But as our 
human population, cities and suburbs expanded, the Bluebird 
population diminished. At PBRP we are here to help recreate and 
maintain the cavities that the Bluebirds need to continue to live in.

As an organization, we try to be very cognizant of what the birds 
need even though it may not always be what people need (or want). 
This is most true when placing nestboxes. We take care to evaluate 
the habitat, security and ease of access in any location. Here’s a list 
of considerations:

Is a location suitable for the birds? Woodlands, wetlands, suburbs, 
intensively farmed areas, and anywhere house sparrows hang out 

Photo Credit - Carolyn Hyink

are not suitable for 
Bluebirds.

Will they be able to find 
food readily? Bluebirds 
are territorial and 
need enough space to 
forage for food without 
competing with other 
Bluebirds. Generally, 
a 200-300 yard radius around a box is needed. Because Bluebirds 
compete with each other, putting up more boxes doesn’t necessarily 
result in more Bluebirds!

We ask if pesticides are used on property. Since Bluebirds primarily 
eat insects, we avoid areas with heavy pesticide use.

Is there a risk of predation? If there are house cats (or barn cats) 
we will to add a baffle or some protection so they can’t climb to the 
box. Or we will put the box farther away from a fence so they can’t 
jump to the box!

Is it accessible for a monitor? We prefer places that are safe and easy 
to access, with little risk of injury for our monitors.

Also, as part of monitoring we evaluate if the area around a box has 
changed over time (for example, have trees grown up around it). If 
so we may decide to remove the box or change it’s location.

Currently, Bluebirds are listed as a sensitive species 
by ODFW. Per the ODFW website:

“Sensitive” refers to fish and wildlife that are facing 
one or more threats to their populations and/or 
habitats…“Sensitive Species” are defined as having 
small or declining populations, are at-risk, and/or 
are of management concern.

The intent of the Sensitive Species List is to prevent 
species from declining to the point of qualifying as 
threatened or endangered.

PBPR has spent decades supporting the WEBB 
since the 1970s. We are proud to do our part to make 
sure there is enough habitat for the birds. With 52 
monitors, 185 property owners and 756 nestboxes, 
we will continue to work to ensure that the WEBB 
will have plenty of habitat for years to come. I am 
proud of the work that we do, even though they still 
won’t show up at my house.
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Steve & Jayne Adams

Phil Allhands

Ann Marie Amstad

Geoffrey Beasley

Barbara & Wendell Belknap

Michele Blankenheim

Bill Blakeslee

Ben Bole

Stephen & Gloria Brown

Tamra & Mack Busch-Johnsen

William & Gail Carr

Dwight & Paula Cash

Jeanine Chase

Rebecca Clark

G. R. Comforth

John & Elizabeth Cowles

Debra Dale

Alice Deming

Roderick & Doris Diman

Janet Dorow

Don & Jeralyn Dykstra

Barbara Edmonds

Mary Foley

Judy Fox

Nancy Fraser

Emily Gladhart

Jeanne & William Glenn

Rita & Wayne Gooding

Regina Goodman

Patricia Gustafson

Juliann Hart

Mary Hayden

Ed & Fran Hepp

Lynda (Dee) Hill

Jerry & Beth Hulsman

Martin Jaqua

Mallory Jarboe

Roger & Janet Kadel

Kevin & Sue King

Beverly Koch

Evelyn Leniger

Carolynn & John Loacker

Steve Lund

Martha & Jack Lynch Jr.

Gwen Martin

Cheryl McCaffrey

Andrew McCann

Ellen McClure

James & Sondra McIlhagga

Susan McNiel

Wilma McNulty

Linda & Jay McWhirter

Jane & Dick Miller

Mona Mozeico

Deborah Mueller-Kruse

Cheryl Neal

George Nelson Jr.

Diane Nemarnik

Cynthia Nordstrom

Oregon Community Foundation

Michael & Mary Ann Orth

Michelle Othus

Marshall Page & Fran Fulwiler

Carol Pattee

Scott & Lolly Peavy

David Peter

Alicia Philpot

David & Kay Pollack

Cole Presthus

Jim Prosser

David Reichle

Richard & Elaine Rife

Elizabeth Rixford

Alice & Robert Sahleen

Grace Schaad

We would like to thank our 2021
donors for your generous support.

Our work wouldn’t be possible
without you.

Lewis & Barbara Schaad

Jeannine Schmeltzer

Ardis Schroeder

Scott Schroeder

Janet Schulze

Thomas & Nancy Seidl

Gary Shaw

Marlene Shaw

Elmarine Shipley

Don & Dee Sitko

Sokol Blosser Winery

Darlene Sorum

Michael Sorum

Patricia Stolley

Conrad Thomason

Sally Visher & Joe Cohen

Anne Voegtlin

Jeannette Voss

Collen Waldref

Marilyn Walster

Vivian Weber

David & Michal Wert

Lee & Carol Zinsli
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Volunteer Happy Hour
Have you ever had an amazing experience out on your monitoring 
route and wanted to share your Bluebird stories but no one in 
your circe really understands? We have a solution for you. Once 
agin this summer, we are planning a couple of get-togethers so 
that volunteers can meet and swap stories from the Bluebird trail. 

Volunteers at last summer’s gathering
Photo Credit - Tara Baker

Feed Us!
Photo Credit - Sarah Hatfield

Upcoming Happy Hours:

Tuesday, July 11th
from 4-6 at

McMenamins West Linn Pub
2090 8th Avenue

West Linn, OR 97068

Tuesday, July 18th
from 4-6 at

Schmizza Public House
15982 SW Tualtin-Sherwood Road

Sherwood, OR 97140

Ed Hepp with his newest box builder assistant
Photo Credit - Madeline Ishikawa

These casual meet-ups are no-host gatherings at local restaurants 
and have been great fun. There are two dates at different locations 
planned. Feel free to join at whichever location works best for you 
(or come to both for even more fun!)
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PBRP Nest Box Mounting Post Design for 
Improved Predator Resistance
By Ed Hepp

A proper location is key to the productive placement of PBRP nest boxes. As 
Bluebirds favor open country, it is often necessary to install a dedicated mounting 
post when no suitable structure is otherwise available. However, wooden posts 
are labor intensive to anchor and are easily climbed by cats, raccoons, etc. A better 
approach has been steel T-posts but attaching the nest box can be difficult and 
some predators do manage to climb them. Also, in certain settings, bare T-posts 
are not aesthetically desirable.

A recently adopted post design utilizing an ABS pipe (a plastic pipe that is 
commonly used for drainage, sewage, and vents) over a steel T-post has proven to 
be both predator resistant and more aesthetically pleasing while being relatively 
easy to install.

In detail, a 6 foot long T-post is driven about 18” into the ground with a post 
driver. Then foam pipe insulation is tightly wrapped around the top and bottom 
12” of the exposed T-post via nylon cable ties. A 75” long, 2” ID ABS pipe is then 
slid over the insulation wrapped T-post for a snug fit. The ABS pipe is then driven 
a few inches into the ground with a post driver to prevent rotation. A length of 
wood is then inserted into the top portion of the ABS pipe that extends beyond 
the T-post. The nest box is attached with 2-1/2” long screws that extend through 
the ABS and into the wood insert for a secure mounting. Finally, the ABS pipe is 
capped to prevent wasps or other critters from harboring inside the pipe.

Fitting the pipe over the post
Photo Credit - Gwen Martin

Sign in

Installing the T-post
Photo Credit - Gwen Martin

Sign in

Success! A new box on a new mounting post
Photo Credit - Gwen Martin
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Mealworms 101
PBRP provides monitors with 
mealworms, a food supplement that 
Bluebirds love. We offer mealworms 
as enticement to use nest boxes and 
as supplemental feeding for nestlings. 
Monitors often report seeing Bluebirds 
watching them as they approach the 
boxes in anticipation of a tasty snack.

Mealworms are the larvae of the 
flightless darkling beetle (Tenebrio 
molitor) so they are not worms but 
a stage of development for a beetle. 
If you look closely or let them walk 
on your hand (or slide down your 
arm into the sleeve of your shirt) you 
can appreciate their six little legs. 
They are not slimy, although at room 
temperature they wiggle a lot. (Some 
people don’t like to handle them, and 
use a scoop or tea strainer to collect 
them to put out in the feeder. This also 
helps to sift out the wheat bran meal 
you will store them in, so that it doesn’t build up and cake in the feeder tray at the nestbox.)

Mealworms’ survival is maximized by storing them at refrigerator temperatures, where they go dormant. Store the worms in the refrigerator, 
where they will last for several months. Keep mealworms out of direct sunlight.

Mealworms need food and moisture. Once a week, bring the container of mealworm out, let them come to room temperature, and add very 
thin slices of apple, potato, zucchini, or carrot. 
Don’t use soft vegetables or fruit. One method is to 
get them out in the morning, add the fruit that late 
afternoon, let them munch in the dark overnight, 
remove any unused food in the morning, and put 
the containers back into the refrigerator. Don’t 
leave food in the containers when you put them 
back into the refrigerator or it will go bad.

If they start to smell like ammonia, sift out the 
“frass” (digested bran) and add fresh bedding 
(wheat bran). Dead mealworms turn black. 
Bluebirds don’t care for these discolored and non-
living items.

While some monitors can be a bit squeamish about 
handling mealworms at first, it soon becomes 
second nature. The joy that you feel when the 
Bluebirds come to feast from your offerings will 
quickly eliminate any “yuck” factor.

Gathering mealworms to feed nestlings
Photo Credit - Carolyn Hyink

Photo Credit - Tara Baker
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Spring Meeting 2023
On and cold and blustery Saturday March 4th, PBRP held their annual spring recruitment meeting. This was the first time the meeting had 
been held in person since 2020 and it was great to feel the energy and enthusiasm in the room. The spring meeting is traditionally held as a 
way to recruit new volunteers and gather and thank returning volunteers.

The meeting kicked off with Board Member Katie O’Toole welcoming the attendees and introducing the board. Master bird box builder Ed 
Hepp then took the stage and showed the his two styles of Bluebird boxes as well as the ingenious predator-proof pole he designed.

Board Member Michelle Harrington then led a slide presentation about the Western Bluebird. She explained why they are classified as a 
sensitive species and are a protected bird. She then went on to explain the life cycle of the Western Bluebird, covering everything from their 
diet to their nesting habits and how they care for their hatchlings.

The history and and goals of PBRP were presented 
by Board Member Gwen Martin. She provided an 
interesting biography of founder, Hubert Prescott and 
explained how the Project started with just six volunteers 
and has grown to over 60 last year. Next she gave an 
overview of what being a monitor entails. She outlined 
what responsibilities monitors have, from field work to 
reporting, and gave an idea of what monitors can expect 
to find while doing that field work.

Katie then wrapped up the meeting after talking up the 
summer meet-ups that the Project has had for volunteers 
to get together and swap Bluebird tales. She and the board 
thanked the returning volunteers and asked potential 
volunteers to let the Project know if they would like to 
become monitors.

Photo Credit - Sarah Hatfield
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 Connect with Nature! 
 
Clackamas Promenade          East Vancouver 
8960 S.E. Sunnyside Road          915 S.E. 164th Ave.                
 (503) 496-0908           (360) 944-6548    
 
Northeast Portland                   Wood Village Town Cntr 
1419 N.E. Fremont St.          22741 N.E. Park Lane 
(503) 445-2699           (503) 661-4944 
 
Beaverton Town Square          Vancouver 
11429 S.W. Beaverton-Hillsdale          8101 N.E. Parkway Drive 
(503) 626-0949           (360) 253-5771 
 

Lower Boones Ferry Rd. 
16949 S.W. 65th Ave 

(503) 635-2044 
 

www.backyardbirdshop.com 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

Tualatin River National 
Wildlife Refuge 

 
19256 S.W. Pacific Highway 

PO Box 1306 
Sherwood, OR 97140 
Phone: 503-625-5944 

http://www.fws.gov/tualatinriver/ 
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A Local Flock of Shops Connecting
People to Nature for 31 Years

	 West Linn	 Lake Oswego
	22000 Willamette Drive	 16949 SW 65th Avenue
	503-445-2699 (press #4)	 503-445-2699 (press #2)	

	
	 Northeast Portland	 Vancouver
	 1419 NE Fremont Street	 8101 NE Parkway Drive
	 503-445-2699 (press #3)	 503-445-2699 (press #5)
		  Beaverton
		  11429 SW Beaverton Hillsdale Hwy.
		  503-445-2699 press #1
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Thank you to:

Thanks for
your support!

Visit us on Facebook
Prescott Bluebird Recovery Project now has 

a Facebook page! Like us so you can stay 
in touch with what is happening with our 

precious Bluebirds. Find us at: 
https://www.facebook.com/prescottbluebird 

Mailing List Message:
Prescott Bluebird Recovery Project does not 

sell or share its mailing list with any other 
organization, affiliate, or individual. Your 
privacy is our highest concern. The only 

means of public contact to our project is thru 
our web site at: info@prescottbluebird.com. 

Changes To Your E Mail or
US Mail Address? Let Us Know

Our mailing lists must be up to date so
newsletters can be sent timely and

cost-effectively to all of our readers.
Please send changes to your address either to 

info@prescottbluebird.com,
or write to us at: 

PBRP
PO Box 1469 • Sherwood, OR 97140

Tualatin River National
Wildlife Refuge

19255 S.W. Pacific Highway

Sherwood, OR 97140

Phone: 503-625-5944

http://www.fws.gov/tualatinriver/

503.684.1313 
jbprintingandgraphics.com

11940 SW Pacific Hwy., Ste. B
Tigard, OR 97223
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